
Monday, May 1, 2006: (St. Joseph) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing a world wide 
movement where more churches are closing than are opening.  
Every church that closes is one less chance for graces to be 
distributed.  There is a decreasing number attending Mass, and 
fewer priests in some areas are available.  The numbers of 
younger people are the most noticeable that are absent, and the 
older faithful are dying off.  The number of new priests are 
down, and it is becoming harder in your material world to 
encourage young men to enter the priesthood.  In addition the 
faith of the people has become weak and almost spiritually lazy.  
The inspiration of the Easter Season is short lived, and the 
numbers on Easter are down throughout the year.  America needs a 
spiritual renewal in the youth and in your new vocations for the 
priesthood, and you could turn back this trend of closing 
churches.  Many priests are overworked and need your support in 
prayers and works.  Both the clergy and the laity need to work 
harder on evangelization and ask My help to strengthen My 
Church.  Church attendance in Europe is very low and America is 
going in this same direction.  More prayer and visits to My 
Blessed Sacrament are needed to stem this tide of closing 
churches.  Do not let the evil ones succeed by good people doing 
nothing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that as your 
manufacturing jobs leave this country for cheaper labor, that 
the average wage would decrease as well as your standard of 
living.  More people will become involved in agricultural crops 
for making alternative fuels and exporting crops.  Since some 
countries do not want to eat your manipulated corn crops, they 
could very well go to making ethanol.  Your economy is being 
more manipulated by the stock markets and the one world people 
until the middle class will be non-existent, and your country 
will be in bankruptcy.  Your deficits, wars, and disasters are 
leading you to your own destruction.  Your people are becoming 
lazy in their work ethic and lazy in their spiritual life.  The 
devil and his angels will sift you like this dirt in the vision 
unless you turn things around and follow Me.  Let Me be your 
first priority in life and everything else will be given you.” 
Tuesday, May 2, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this empty cross next to My 
crucifix represents the daily cross that I want all of you to 
pick up and suffer with Me during the day’s events.  Sometimes 
you may suffer  more difficulties than at other times.  Even if 
you are not suffering much now, you can offer up to Me all that 
you do this day, and I will bless them.  The idea of carrying a 
cross every day may seem an undesirable burden, but it is 
symbolic of how you are imitating My life in how I suffered on 



the cross.  By thinking more of loving Me and helping others, it 
will keep you more occupied with holy things that can help your 
soul over your selfish worldly desires.  There are many things 
and people in the world that can distract you from Me, and even 
cause you to lose your spiritual peace.  Be on guard to protect 
your prayer time and your peace from outside events.  It is one 
thing to be sociable and spend time on things and vacations, but 
it is another to remember your mission to work on saving your 
soul and others with My grace.  Remember to carry My daily 
cross, and you will keep your focus on Me and gaining heaven.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, this declining concrete ramp is a 
picture of how your leaders in Washington are leading your 
country down in all of your wars, deficits, and debts.  Your 
debts continue to mount for a war against terrorism that is not 
going anywhere.  Instead of letting your lawmakers get you 
involved in more wars, it is time that the American people 
shutdown the purse strings to any more wars.  Continuous, 
reckless spending on wars and giving tax incentives to export 
your jobs are putting your country into a coming bankruptcy with 
no jobs.  The one world people are causing all of these 
problems, but they are difficult to remove from controlling 
America’s money and debts.  Pray for all of the unemployed and 
your working poor.” 
 
Wednesday, May 3, 2006: (St. Philip and St. James) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, all of those, who are seeking 
money, possessions, fame, and power, are symbolized in this 
Tower of Babel.  But instead of this Tower going up into the 
sky, the Tower is going deeper into hell.  Those, who seek these 
earthly things of the world, have made them idols before Me and 
it is impossible to have two masters.  You will either choose to 
follow Me as Master and Lord of your life, or you will choose 
earthly things which will become your master through Satan.  My 
disciples consider themselves as nothing to Me, and depend on Me 
entirely for everything.  They live simple lives in My service, 
and they desire to please Me in their littleness and humility.  
Love of Me and their neighbor is their focus so they can be 
perfected for heaven. The worldly seek to accumulate possessions 
and money which will dissipate and be worthless because they are 
temporary.  These people are never satisfied with enough wealth 
and power, and they connive and cheat to gain all that they can.  
Some even make deals with the devil for fame and riches.  You 
can see the destinations of where each of these people are 
headed.  The humble, simple sinners are striving for heaven, but 
the arrogant and avaricious rich people are choosing the broad 
road to hell.  These are the two choices in life where My 



disciples will live in  the glory of heaven, but the evil ones 
will be subdued for all eternity in the flames of hell.” 
 
Wednesday, May 3, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I came as a man to earth and I went 
through all of the stages of growth from an infant to a matured 
adult.  I experienced all kinds of emotions from joy to sadness, 
and I shared even the pain of torture and death.  I suffered 
insults and loneliness.  All of your human experiences I have 
either cured or felt Myself.  So no matter what you are going 
through on earth, I can sympathize with you.  Even as you suffer 
things in this life, you can unite your offerings with My 
Victimhood for all of mankind’s sins.  There are some people who 
also become as victim souls in offering up their penances so 
that other souls may be helped either spiritually or physically.  
They are imitating how I became a Victim soul when they 
consecrate themselves to Me so that other souls could be saved.  
Some victim souls may be in a vegetative state or in a coma.  
Some may be restricted to a bed the rest of their lives.  Others 
may be suffering the loss of a leg or an arm.  All of My little 
ones that give up their suffering to Me are rejoicing that they 
had the opportunity to suffer for others.  Be thankful for these 
poor souls because they are enabling many to come to heaven that 
could not make it on their own.”  
 
Thursday, May 4, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading St. Philip 
teaches the Scriptures about My coming to an Ethiopian eunuch.  
The man became so filled with faith that he asked St. Philip to 
baptize him as a new Christian.  The vision also is about 
teaching in a classroom, but it is more important to prepare 
students for their eternal destination than any other subject.  
As you read and understand the importance of teaching and 
prayer, it is also important to listen in your heart for My 
intentions of your prayer, instead of just your own intentions.  
It is your hands and feet that I use to help bring souls to Me 
in conversion of their hearts.  In order for people to learn 
about Me, you need to pray for the proper disposition of their 
hearts, so they are open to My Word.  Then you have to teach 
them and encourage them that they can only come to heaven 
through Me.  In My sacraments I will cleanse their sins, and 
they can receive My consecrated Hosts to strengthen their faith 
and believe in My Resurrection.  Believe in My Good News and 
accept Me as Savior, and you will be on the narrow road to 
salvation in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, wherever I was on earth, or in My 



consecrated Host, there also is God the Father and God the Holy 
Spirit.  Remember when St. Philip asked Me to show him the 
Father. (St. John 14:8-10) ‘Philip, he who sees Me sees also the 
Father.  How can thou say, ‘Show us the Father?’  Does thou not 
believe that I am in the Father and the Father in Me?’  I told 
him that the Father is in Me and I am in the Father.  So when My 
apostles saw Me in bodily form, they were seeing the Father as 
well.  Even now as you recognize Me in the Breaking of the 
Bread, you again are seeing the Father, as well as the Holy 
Spirit.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you continue to see several nations 
in the UN calling for sanctions against Iran for making the fuel 
for nuclear bombs.  Several diplomats and military people are 
said to be preparing for the possibility of bombing Iran’s 
nuclear bomb making plants.  This has been opposed strongly by 
Russia and China who have oil interests at stake in Iran.  Pray 
that war will not spread to Iran or there could be serious 
consequences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen one crash killing 
over one hundred people, and some near misses with blown tires.  
Your travel by plane has a very good safety record, but there 
are still things that can go wrong on these flights.  Praying 
for a safe flight is a serious business because your lives are 
at stake when you fly.  Accidents in the air can be more deadly 
than car accidents.  So continue to pray for those who need to 
fly often.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times in Scripture where 
I have warned you to be ever vigilant in watching over your soul 
before you die.  The watchman is looking out into the darkness 
that represents sin in the world. The beacon of light is the 
Light of My Word and My promise of salvation.  Your vigilance on 
your souls can be kept clean by frequent receptions of My 
sacrament of Reconciliation.  Keep close to Me and trust in Me 
that I will lead My faithful to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two sets of gates shown 
in this vision.  The iron gates represent the earthly prisons 
that My saints had to suffer for not giving up their faith.  You 
can remember the accounts of My apostles and St. Paul who had to 
suffer these iron gates.  Recently, you read of St. Stephen as 
he was stoned to death, and he saw the heavens opening to My 
Throne.  Those, who suffer martyrdom, may suffer on earth, but 
the gates of heaven are opened to them.  Rejoice on that day 
when you will be worthy to enter these glorious gates of 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when My churches 
will be more susceptible to burning and broken windows by 
vandals.  My Blessed Sacrament needs to be protected in these 



evil days.  You will see Satanic inspired people become more 
bold to damage My churches and even try to steal My consecrated 
Hosts for their black masses.  More churches will be closed, and 
you will need to protect My Hosts in your homes at first, and 
finally at My refuges of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing this vision of a 
dragon that represents Satan, and it refers to the Scriptures in 
Revelation.  He was seeking to destroy My Blessed Mother and 
prevent Me from saving the world.  This was My first coming and 
there will be a time of reign where Satan and the Antichrist 
will be allowed to control the earth.  Then I will return 
triumphant on the clouds and My angels will chain Satan, the 
dragon, and all of the evil ones in hell.  Know that you are 
still battling this same dragon in this world, but you have My 
protection by calling on My help and that of your guardian 
angel.  Do not be afraid of this dragon because My power 
surpasses any of his temptations or threats.” 
 
Friday, May 5, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, some people are never satisfied 
unless they can have the latest fashions in all things that they 
wear and those things in their house.  Many times such people 
cannot afford these things, but they live to keep up with others 
on their street.  Living a luxurious life is not what I want My 
disciples to focus on.  Instead, it is better to live a simple 
life of faith so you are focused more on Me than the worldly 
things of man.  You think that if you have the latest fashions 
or the latest electronic devices, that you will be happy.  These 
things are novelties at first, but soon you will grow tired of 
them as you await the next season.  Things of this world should 
not be turned into idols because they are cold, lifeless, and so 
temporary.  Focus your love on Me and helping others, and you 
will find more peace and satisfaction.  Give Me praise and 
worship as your Master, and show Me your thanks for all that I 
have given you.  Strive for those things of a heavenly nature 
that can be stored in heaven instead of earthly things that have 
no future.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you have hobbies or 
collections that you really take a deep interest in.  Many of 
these earthly distractions can motivate you by curiosity or a 
desire to own things that they can take up your time and focus 
away from Me.  Whenever you become so preoccupied with earthly 
things that use up most of your time, then it is time to realize 
that you are allowing them to control you.  You have free will, 
but you must remember to make Me your first priority in life 
above everything else.  If you continue to be obsessed by or 
addicted to earthly things, then you will be blinded from Me, 



and you are making these things idols of worship before Me.  I 
have warned you many times not to let anything or anyone control 
you.  By keeping your distance from any addictions or earthly 
desires, you can keep your peace and your focus fixed on Me.  
How you spend your spare time should be a lesson to you in what 
is your first priority.  You need to set aside enough time for 
your prayers and meditations each day.  By inviting Me into your 
hearts and souls each day, I can be a part of your life, and 
lead you on the right path to heaven.” 
 
Saturday, May 6, 2006:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, in St. John’s Gospel (St. John 
6:61-70) he gives an account of how some disciples fell away 
from Me when I asked them to spiritually eat My Body and drink 
My Blood to have eternal life.  This belief in My Real Presence 
in the miracle of the Transubstantiation of bread and wine into 
My Body and Blood is a gift granted by My Father in heaven.  It 
is not given to everyone.  This was difficult to believe for 
some of My disciples, just as it is difficult for My faithful of 
today to believe.  This involves a belief that I truly am God 
when I appeared as a man on earth.  I have left you this 
greatest gift of Myself to you in Holy Communion.  If you have 
difficulty in believing in My Real Presence, then pray to My 
Father and He will grant you this gift of knowledge and faith.  
In the first reading (Acts 9:33-43) there are accounts of St. 
Peter who healed the paralytic in Lydda and raised Tabitha from 
the dead in Joppa by the power of My Name.  These were unheard 
of miracles just as I had performed, and many came to believe in 
Me because of them.  Even today there are healing ministries 
where some are healed of sicknesses.  The vision of this Mass in 
the catacombs is a sign of how important this faith in My Real 
Presence was to the Early Christians that they would risk their 
lives to be at a Mass.  The people of today in most places are 
not threatened to come to Mass, and their faith is not as strong 
to believe in My Real Presence.  But still I keep telling you, 
if you eat My Body and drink My Blood, you will have eternal 
life in you.”  
 
Sunday, May 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of seeing a small fly 
in someone’s eye is asking you to think of how you judge other 
people.  (Matt. 7:1-3,5) ‘Do not judge, that you may not be 
judged.  For with what judgment you judge, you shall be judged; 
and with what measure you measure, it shall be measured to you.  
But why do you see the speck in thy brother’s eye, and yet you 
do not consider the beam in thy own eye?  You hypocrite, first 
cast out the beam from thy own eye, and then you will see 



clearly to cast out the speck from thy brother’s eye.’  Be 
thankful that My mercy and knowledge of you will judge you by 
God’s justice and not by man’s cruel justice.  Many times you 
are quick to criticize and persecute others, but you may not be 
judging rightly because you do not have all of the facts.  
Others could be critical of your own actions, but you may not 
want to admit your faults.  Instead of judging others, let Me be 
the just judge of them.  You have enough to deal with your own 
faults first.  There are times when someone is endangering other 
souls with sinful behavior.  Only for helping souls should you 
speak out to correct them.  Talk to them privately first, so not 
to embarrass them, or ruin their reputation wrongly  before 
others in public.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in each age I send leaders of My 
faithful in My priests and in My prophets.  There are also 
strong faithful who support My leaders with their finances and 
their hard work.  These pillars, that you see in the vision 
holding up My Church, are My faithful remnant, or My elect who 
are given the grace not to be misled by any false leaders.  My 
faithful laity have saved My Church in the past from various 
heresies.  They are adamant in their faith and they pass this 
fervor of faith on to their children.  There is coming an evil 
group who will follow the New Age ways, and they will try and 
destroy My Church, but the gates of hell will not prevail 
against Me.  My elect will be forced underground and eventually 
to My refuges where My angels will protect them.  Some may die 
from martyrdom for their faith, but My Church will carry on.  
This is a message of hope and trust in Me for all Christians 
because I will always be with you to the end of this evil era.  
Then I will bring My triumph over evil and an Era of Peace will 
be granted to My believers.  Rejoice always in My love and 
continue to follow your Savior in prayer, good works, and 
frequent forgiveness of your sins.  Those, who remain faithful, 
will receive their reward in heaven.” 
 
Monday, May 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the word ‘carnival’ can take on 
different meanings in different cities and countries.  In 
America a carnival coming to town is about rides, prizes for 
contests, clowns, and the like.  In other cites and countries 
‘carnival’ is associated with carnal pleasures of the body and 
an excuse for adultery and fornication.  It is one thing to 
enjoy proper entertainment, but it is completely against My 
Commandments to engage in sexual sins for whatever reason.  Some 
try to justify this bazaar behavior by saying it is just a 
celebration as Mardi Gras.  But when the intention to have a 
party is this sinful behavior, then this activity should be shut 



down and not attended.  Such merrymaking can get out of hand and 
someone could be innocently abused or violated.  If you are 
aware of this activity at such gatherings, then these places 
could be an occasion of sin to avoid.  So I ask My faithful to 
use their common sense and avoid these dens of sin, just as you 
would avoid places of prostitution.  Pray for your country’s 
morals and help to stop your people’s desire for more of this 
kind of activity.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this darkness in an evil city 
represents the many sins being committed by its residents.  The 
evil is so bad that their sins are crying out to Me for justice.  
I have shown you many disasters occurring, and in some instances 
these events were a punishment for sin.  This vision of an 
earthquake is about such a place of evil and there will be much 
damage and death.  I have asked My faithful to pray for the 
sinners of your country so they could be converted, but in some 
areas the demons are so strong that there is not enough prayer 
to overcome them.  In these places you must pray to Me so I can 
send My angels to help these poor souls.  When man has invited 
these demons to possess them and influence them, they are 
exercising their free will to do evil.  This in turn affects 
other innocent souls in that area.  This earthquake is My wrath 
being called on these evil ones, but My angels will protect the 
innocent ones.  There is a great battle going on between the 
good and the evil ones.  I am calling on My faithful in their 
intercessory prayer to ask for My help to protect My good souls 
from the evil people and the demons.  Call through Me for My 
angels to come and defend you from the principalities and powers 
against you.  I have the power over the evil ones, but you must 
invoke My power to save your souls.  Trust in Me and I will 
protect you so that you should have no fear.” 
 
Tuesday, May 9, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, mandatory chips in your driver’s 
licenses and passports are slowly moving forward so as not to 
alarm people and cause objections.  The cell towers, satellites, 
and these new microwave antennae are being used to communicate 
with these chips even when people do not realize it.  This is 
not only a means to buy and sell, but these chips are also a 
means of tracking people because they are like little beacons to 
a powerful microwave antenna.  If you receive such chips in your 
documents, it would be better to leave them at home.  Mandatory 
chips in your required documents are another move to the grand 
control by the one world people.  These chips are the precursor 
to the next step which will be mandatory chips in the body.  I 
have warned all of My people to avoid taking these chips in your 
body, even if the one world people threaten your life.  These 



chips in the body have the capability of controlling your mind 
with voices that will direct your actions.  This is Satan’s move 
to violate your free will and My mission for your life.  When 
mandatory chips are required in the body, this will be a sign to 
you that it is time to call on My help to have your guardian 
angel lead you with a physical sign to the nearest place of 
refuge.  Refuges will be at My Blessed Mother’s places of 
apparition, places of holy ground, or caves in hilly or 
mountainous regions.  Do not delay in moving to My refuges, or 
you could be taken to detention centers where those on certain 
lists will be executed or martyred for their faith.  This reign 
of evil will be brief before I come in victory and dash all of 
the evil ones and demons into hell.  Then My faithful will be 
vindicated and you will be rewarded in My Era of Peace.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this rose being given to someone 
represents how you share your life with others as a gift.  Life 
and love are beautiful things to share with each other because 
it comes from the heart.  There are those in life who will cross 
your own life, and you may feel called to assist them in some of 
their trials.  It is like how Simon helped Me to carry My cross.  
When you help others either physically or in prayer, you are 
interceding for them in helping them.  As much as you want to 
help someone, they still need to carry part of their own burden.  
I still had to suffer and die on My cross, and I could not have 
someone else suffer that part of My burden.  This is an example 
for everyone that they in the end have to suffer on their own 
cross.  You can assist someone so far because everyone has to 
carry their own cross to Calvary.  By denying their sufferings, 
they will have a hard time to purify themselves for heaven.  If 
you help someone too much, they may have to suffer more in 
purgatory to purge their earthly desires.  Pray for all people 
to have enough spiritual fortitude to carry their own load in 
giving things over to Me.  By this ‘yes’ to Me in all of their 
trials, they will gain heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, May 10, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, it is joyful and easier to preach 
the Good News of My Resurrection than it is to preach ‘Christ 
Crucified’.  The Easter celebration is easier to celebrate with 
all the flowers and new life of spring.  I have died for your 
sins and I have paid the ransom for your souls, so it is a 
blessing for My faithful to be joyous one day in their own 
resurrection into heaven, body and soul.  But the Resurrection 
is only half of the story.  My Crucifixion is the Good Friday 
that every soul must suffer with Me in order to receive their 
reward.  That is why preaching My Crucifixion is a much harder 
message because My death on the cross was an example for how all 



of you will suffer in this life on earth.  From Adam’s sin you 
have inherited a mortal body which is subject to pain and 
sickness.  You have My promise that I will never test you beyond 
your endurance.  By calling on My help in difficult situations, 
I will give you the graces needed for you to endure your trials.  
So while you are on this earth, you can expect to share in My 
suffering.  Pain and sickness are not all bad.  Look at how My 
death and crucifixion had redemptive value for souls.  Even when 
you offer up your own pain and struggles to Me, these can have 
redemptive value for your soul and for other souls of your 
intentions.  So in your day to day sufferings, do not waste your 
pain, but offer it up to help other souls.  You pray often for 
many intentions of people in difficulty.  Offering up pain and 
fasting for your intentions can have even a greater result than 
just prayer alone.  See the redemptive value of your own 
suffering, and you will understand that it is just as important 
to preach ‘Christ Crucified’ as it is My Good News of My 
Resurrection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you up close how there 
are many detention centers all over your country ready to 
imprison about ten percent of your citizens who will not go 
along with the new world order.  The patriots in your militias 
and the religious people, who follow My Way, will not be swayed 
from their beliefs.  That is why the one world people will 
desire to eliminate My faithful remnant.  This is the increasing 
battle of evil when the Antichrist will have his brief reign.  
Do not fear these evil ones because they may torture your body, 
but they cannot touch your souls in My protection.  I am calling 
My faithful to My refuges of protection before these evil ones 
can carry you off to these detention centers.  When you see a 
forced famine, division in My Church, and mandatory chips in the 
body, this will be the time to call on Me, and I will have your 
guardian angels lead you to the nearest refuge.  At this time of 
notification, you will have to leave in haste just as the 
Israelites left Egypt in haste.  My refuges will be mostly in 
rural areas away from the cities.  There  you will find water, 
My heavenly Manna, and meat from deer.  My angels of protection 
will watch over you and defend you.  Some will be martyred at 
the detention centers, and those who follow the Antichrist will 
be mind controlled through the chips in their bodies.  Those in 
My service will be few, but they will be My faithful elect.  
Stay true to your faith in Me, and you will have your heavenly 
reward.” 
 
Thursday, May 11, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, your nation’s military power is 
probably the most sophisticated and extensive of anyone’s 



military with your many ships and aircraft.  Your country spends 
more on its military than any other nation, yet your troop 
levels are not as extensive as other nations.  Your recent 
presidents are using your military for their own political ends 
without too much concern about the consequences.  This vision 
shows more armaments in your Navy ships positioning themselves 
in the event of an attack on Iran’s nuclear bomb making 
facilities.  You can see that any future strikes against Iran 
could bring Russia and China to their defense, especially for 
oil concerns.  A war carried on in the Persian Gulf could 
endanger much of the world’s oil supply that could threaten 
recessions and true gasoline shortages, irregardless of demand.  
My faithful need to double your prayer efforts to pray that a 
war in Iran does not begin.  It is time for your people to stand 
up to your elected officials and tell them no more wars or 
funding for such a war in Iran.  If your people do not take back 
control over your constant wars, you will see disaster to your 
military, and a bankruptcy that will allow the one world people 
to take over your country.  When America is destroyed, you will 
see the tribulation time unfold.  Do not fear this time because 
My angels will protect My faithful.  Many will die and 
persecution of Christians will continue.  Trust in My protection 
of your souls, and My faithful will be rewarded in My Era of 
Peace.” 
 Prayer group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these buildings 
because some people in high places in your government are going 
to fall out of favor with the people.  You have seen continuous 
scandals and the problems with the Iraq War, high gas prices, 
and immigration.  Because the people are complaining of these 
situations, there will be changing faces because the party in 
power is fearful of losing in your coming elections.  Pray for 
your leaders who need to make some hard decisions to keep your 
country stable from dissent.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this flooding basement with dark, 
murky waters is a sign of how your sins are causing the 
foundations of your nation to falter spiritually.  It is also a 
sign of how your war debts are gradually leading you to 
bankruptcy as your deficits are growing out of control.  In 
years past it was a goal of government to match its spending 
with its income.  Now in the spurious claim of a war against 
terrorism, your government continues to spend billions on a war 
that is nebulous and without any meaningful limits.  Pray for 
peace and a stoppage of your endless wars that are allowing the 
one world people to hold you tighter in your debts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that some of My 
priest sons have found themselves guilty in crimes against your 



society.  Some are serious crimes of killing, stealing, and 
sexual abuse.  Others are of a minor nature, but still they are 
publicly discredited by your media.  They are suffering their 
punishment in prison, but they are still My priest sons that 
need your prayers for their souls.  Pray that they are sorry for 
their crimes, and that their souls could be consoled by 
confession of their sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in every season various parts of 
your country are suffering from natural disasters.  Fires have 
returned to a dry Florida and your tornadoes have torn homes 
apart all across the middle of your country.  Some of these 
things occur every year, but it still does not soften the losses 
that these families are experiencing.  Pray for the victims of 
these disasters and that they can find help to start over 
again.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing more disturbing 
reports of violence and sexual abuse in both your grade schools 
and high schools.  Children are being abused by their peers and 
even their teachers in some cases.  You know how much I detest 
those who abuse My little ones.  More oversight and supervision 
is needed in your schools to stop these scandals.  The school 
leaders need to be held more responsible for these incidents.  
Pray that these leaders will take their job more seriously in 
preventing future incidents.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many media reports tend to focus on 
the glory of sports players than on how well your students are 
doing in their subjects.  Some reports of how poorly your 
students are doing are being blamed on poor teachers and racial 
problems.  Your number of dropouts and the lower numbers of 
college graduates are testimony to the problems in your 
educational system.  Pray also for your teachers and principals 
to provide a good education for your students.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your manufacturing 
industries are struggling through bankruptcy and are losing 
market share to foreign competition that is not operating on a 
fair marketing field.  Labor, benefits, and various U.S. laws 
are restraining your companies in making profits.  It is a 
difficult problem to compete against foreign made goods that 
have lower expenses.  Some countries tolerate huge trade 
imbalances just to market their products in your country.  Pray 
for your government leaders and your business leaders to find 
compromises that will not destroy your wages and limit imports 
into your country.” 
 
Friday, May 12, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many articles in your 
news about the preparations for a bird flu pandemic if it were 



to mutate by spreading between humans.  Your drug companies have 
made millions of dollars on tamiflu vaccine that has been 
stockpiled, but still has not been proven effective in stopping 
the bird flu itself.  While it is proper to prepare for the 
event if bird flu should spread, it is a little premature to buy 
drugs that are not fully effective in fighting such a diseases.  
It is unfortunate that the one world people have manufactured 
these diseases and have hyped the threat of more diseases that 
may never occur.  This is their typical scare tactic, but the 
AIDS epidemic has been made to diminish the population for their 
ease of world control.  Pray that these diseases do not spread 
and cause even more deaths and sicknesses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, good paying jobs are getting harder 
to find in American cities and towns.  Service industries 
usually pay less than manufacturing jobs which are holding 
steady or decreasing.  With downsizing and mergers the average 
wages are also decreasing.  As some companies are threatened 
with bankruptcies, the owners are trying to get more work out of 
their employees for lower wages and benefits.  Many families are 
needing at least two jobs to provide a medium lifestyle.  With 
lower incomes it will be easier to live a simple lifestyle than 
having everything you would like.  Living simply is better for 
your spiritual life so you do not have to deal with too many 
earthly distractions.  Doing with less may be harder for those 
that used to make more money, but it prepares you for living in 
retirement.  A lot of people’s luxuries are not that necessary 
to have a happy life.  When you focus more on heavenly 
priorities of living simply and helping others, you will then 
have more time for prayers and spiritual reading.  Strive to 
gain heavenly treasures, for they are worth more than all of 
your earthly possessions.  Trust in Me and I will provide all 
that is necessary for your earthly needs.  Even more so when you 
follow Me, you will find peace and rest with Me that you cannot 
find anywhere else.” 
 
Saturday, May 13, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, creation of a new spirit and the 
formation of new life is where I invite humanity to be a part of 
My creation.  You provide the flesh in procreation and I provide 
the life in the soul.  Without My spark of life, your flesh is 
lifeless and dead.  I also provide everyone with a guardian 
angel to watch over you and protect you from the demons.  This 
vision, showing you the bright lights, represents the spirit of 
the baby and the spirit of the guardian angel that enter at the 
moment of conception.  This union in the marriage act is sacred 
and should be done only under the bond of marriage.  That is why 
it is a mortal sin to violate this act by your sins of 



fornication, adultery, and the use of contraception, tube tying, 
or any other form of sterilization either surgically or with 
pills.  Now man in his scientific delving has even used in vitro 
fertilization, cloning, and DNA manipulations to form disease 
free babies.  This artificial formation of babies outside the 
marriage act is why these means are mortal sins, and also it is 
like man playing God in what he is making.  These activities are 
an abomination for whatever reasons of fertility, stem cell 
research, or use of body parts and cosmetics.  Any artificial 
conception interferes with the creation of new life, and many of 
the multiple embryos formed are discarded.  If you wonder why 
you are being punished for these activities and your abortions, 
it is because of man’s complete dismissal of the preciousness of 
life.  You have taken new life out of a loving environment and 
have reduced it to a scientific curiosity.  Satan is behind all 
of this violation of My laws of life because he wants to do 
everything to kill man and destroy My plan for life in a family 
setting.  Avoid all of these sins against life and follow My 
natural order of procreation under the sacramental life of 
marriage of a man and a woman.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this sign of a funeral shows you 
how soon it will be for all of you to die some day.  Your life 
on earth is very short.  You are here today and buried tomorrow.  
Some in their lives have had to work hard most of their years.  
Others have been spared hard manual labor, but you endured much 
stress in the modern day workplace with the threat of layoffs 
and plant closings.  It will be difficult for more Americans to 
live as good as their parents because of the shift of money to 
the wealthy and other nations.  With decreasing wages, your tax 
collections will lessen and you will not be able to find money 
for health, welfare, and Social Security.  Unless your country 
repents of its sins, you will see America fall into a decline 
that will lead to your demise.  Pray for all of the souls of 
your country to be saved, because they are more valuable than 
your wealth.” 
 
Sunday, May 14, 2006: (Mother’s Day, my mother’s Mass) 
 Mary said: “My dear child, I am happy to present your 
mother and father to you and your family as they are here with 
David interceding with their prayers for you and all of your 
intentions.  We are pleased with your improved desire for 
wanting to know more about God and how He works in your life.  
Continue to seek us in your spiritual reading and we will be 
more open to helping you in your mission of saving souls.  Think 
of your possessions as only tools to help your mission without 
letting them interfere with your prayer life.  Continue to keep 
your focus and priorities on My Son, and He will provide for all 



of your needs in life, and the graces to carry out your work.  
Be thankful for the gift of all mothers, and especially me as 
your Blessed Mother, as you are all my children.” 
 
Monday, May 15, 2006: (St. Isidore) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your scientists have unearthed some 
very old bones from a dinosaur period of long ago.  There have 
been many species of animals that have appeared for a while and 
then became extinct for various reasons.  Many of the old events 
of massive volcanic explosions and comets or asteroids striking 
the earth have influenced this coming and going of various 
species.  Even in your modern world you are concerned about such 
destructive events that could again change life on the earth as 
you know it.  Man has been able to adapt to various problems of 
violent weather, earthquakes, and volcanoes.  All of man’s 
abuses of nature can change your environment which is very 
delicate in certain areas.  Appreciate the beauty of My creation 
and give praise to Me for bringing it about, but be careful to 
preserve what you have so your grandchildren can have the same 
experience.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a vivid description 
of the darkness and coldness of a room associated with a demon’s 
presence.  This room represents places of occasions of sin and 
it is called the devil’s territory.  Contrary to this, places of 
churches, holy ground, and true apparition sites are heaven’s 
territory.  Every time you go to bars, places of prostitution, 
pornography shops, or evil movies, you are in occasions of sin 
and you are in the devil’s territory.  If you are working to 
perfect your soul, you should avoid all occasions of sin for 
you, and seek places of heavenly territory instead.  You should 
recognize your human weaknesses and refuse the body’s desires 
for sinful pleasures and comforts.  When your priorities are 
focused more on heavenly things rather than earthly things, you 
will be more disposed to following My Will than your own will.  
You can give your will over to My Divine Will when you 
consecrate everything over to Me every day.  Focus your life on 
doing more things for Me than for yourself, and you will be on 
the right path to heaven and sainthood.” 
 
Tuesday, May 16, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, do not worry about where you will 
find food to eat, water to drink, or shelter to stay.  You have 
My abundant graces and gifts for your needs for those who ask 
for them.  If you can give good things to your children, how 
much more can your Father in heaven grant you in your needs.  My 
blessings are always available when you call on Me in My Name.  
When you ask Me, you are calling on God the Father and the Holy 



Spirit as well.  If you keep My Commandments, you will see even 
more generous gifts both in graces and material things.  I will 
provide for all of your needs, but do not seek in prayer for 
more than you need.  Also, you should be willing to share what 
you have with others, especially if you have an excess of 
wealth.  Giving back your tithing to the charity of others is 
the best thank you that you could give to show Me your 
appreciation of My gifts.  Do not be selfish or steal and cheat 
for this world’s gifts.  Your treasure is your love for Me and 
your good deeds for others.  Keep your focus on Me and give Me 
praise and thanksgiving for all that you have.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are souls reaching out for 
your prayers that are on their way to hell if they do not find 
someone to pray for them.  You have seen and heard testimonies 
of those who have seen hell and how much the souls are suffering 
there.  These souls are to suffer forever in a place of hate and 
torment with total hopelessness in no way out of their fate.  
They suffer from not seeing Me, or experiencing My love.  They 
suffer a true burning sensation without the flames consuming 
them.  They suffer the sulfur stench and the torment of hate 
from the demons.  This is why it is so important to pray for all 
the poor sinners on earth who have yet to be judged.  While a 
soul is alive on earth, they can be saved, but there are various 
prices for these souls.  The more a soul is controlled by 
addictions, anger, pride, and involvement with the occult, the 
higher the price is for their soul.  Pray for these souls that 
are the closest to going to hell so they could have a glimmer of 
a chance to be saved by My mercy.  Every soul, who has a prayer 
advocate, still has a chance to be saved before their death.  
With your prayers, fasting, and suffering, you can release souls 
from going to hell and at least help them to make it to 
purgatory.  Continue to keep these poor sinners in your prayers 
because souls could be lost to hell by your spiritual laziness.” 
 
Wednesday, May 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard in the Gospel how I 
am the Vine and you are the branches.  Apart from Me you can do 
nothing.  The vision of My spiritual presence in the body shows 
you how I am present with you even at death.  The soul remains 
around the body with Me while they are in transition of being 
separated from the body.  Indeed all of My children have free 
will to choose to love Me or not.  If you choose to follow My 
Commandments and do My Will, I will mold you to do the mission 
that I have planned for your life.  Pray daily, and stay focused 
on Me in all of your actions.  For those, who are faithful to Me 
until death, you will receive your just reward with Me in 
heaven.  When you fall in sin, you have My sacrament of 



Reconciliation to renew My graces and cleanse your sins.  It is 
important to stay in My grace so you will be strong against 
temptations, and always ready to face Me in judgment, or receive 
Me in Holy Communion.  Those, who choose to follow their own 
ways in mortal sin, are separated from Me as the Vine.  These 
souls could be lost forever in hell if they do not return to Me 
for the forgiveness of their sins.  They need prayerful 
intercession to be brought back to the faith.  They can be saved 
up until their death, but they risk the loss of their soul to 
the evil one while they remain in their sins.  Remember that you 
are nothing without Me, and that by receiving My Body and Blood 
in My Eucharist, you will have eternal life.  Give Me praise and 
glory in My Blessed Sacrament and I will be with you until you 
come to Me in judgment.  Return your love to Me as I love you 
always.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are enjoying the beauty of this 
little shrine to My dear St. Rose.  In a recent message I talked 
to you about My Victimhood for all of mankind when I died for 
all of you on the cross.  One of the opportunities, that you 
have living in the flesh, is to be able to offer up your own 
personal sufferings as redemptive offerings to save souls.  St. 
Rose was one of My victim souls and many healings, both 
spiritual and physical, have come through her intercession of 
her sufferings.  In the morning as you are offering your daily 
consecration to Me, you can also be a victim soul by offering up 
to Me all of your little sufferings, disappointments, trials, 
and insults.  You may not be called to a serious illness or My 
wounds, but you can still offer up all that you will bear each 
day so that souls could be helped and saved from hell.  The more 
you understand the reasons for My sending you suffering, you 
will understand how they humble you and give you this chance to 
suffer pain for others.  Be thankful to Me for everything that I 
send you that will help save your soul and the souls of others.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a blessing for this 
site that all the demons have been cleansed from this area.  All 
the evil demons that come in on people to this site will also be 
cleansed because they cannot enter these grounds.  These are 
blessings of My graces for those who are taking care of this 
place.  This protection from demons will be duplicated at all 
refuges as My angels of protection are guarding the souls from 
all evil at these places.  Give praise and thanks to your Lord 
for providing My places of protection, and miraculous ways of 
providing for all of your needs.  Trust in Me and all of your 
physical and spiritual needs will be provided for.” 
 
Thursday, May 18, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you My Blessed Mother 



as your own mother at the foot of the cross through St. John the 
apostle.  My Blessed Mother has given you her scapular to wear 
with the promise of salvation for all who wear her mantle of 
protection.  She is watching over all of her children.  She also 
has given you her rosary and the Mysteries of the Rosary that 
honor all of the major events in both of our lives on earth.  
Praying the rosary and wearing her scapular are your blessed 
sacramentals of protection from the demons.  The rosary is your 
weapon to help save souls that have wandered away from Me.  Your 
formal prayers are one way of showing your love for Me and My 
Blessed Mother.  Pray her rosary lovingly while meditating on 
each particular Mystery each day, and you will have us walking 
with you each day.  You are protected from physical and 
spiritual harm by your guardian angel, but you also have My 
Blessed Mother’s mantle of protection over you as well.  Keep 
these blessed sacramentals on your person at all times to 
protect you from the demons.  We both love all of you very much 
and remember to follow Me in everything that you do.” 
 
Thursday, May 18, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have visited a beautiful church 
with a large crucifix and statues of angels, My Blessed Mother, 
Myself, and the saints.  This traditional church was very well 
attended and has brought forth many vocations to the priesthood.  
You can have statues in your garden to witness your faith in 
public.  You can also arrange some statues and icons on an altar 
in your prayer room.  You are using statues as models of the 
saints and angels to imitate their holiness.  Keep the 
traditions and roots of your faith as you teach them to your 
children and grandchildren.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your local church is your place to 
have Mass both on Sunday and during the week.  Instead of 
looking at other churches for better services, you should have 
allegiance to your own church as long as they are following the 
proper liturgy.  You have the graces of My sacraments at your 
church, and you need to support your priests and the financial 
support of that church so that it is not left to be closed.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many can have personal attachments 
to their local church as where they were married.  As the years 
go by, you can remember how all of your children were baptized 
at your church.  You also may have seen your own children 
married at this church also.  Then there are your parents or 
relatives who had their funeral Masses at this same local 
church.  Memories do not fade that fast, so when you think of 
these special moments, your local church should have great 
meaning to you to keep this church open.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, at each stage of your spiritual 
life you are seeing how important these events can be in your 
life and the life of your children.  You took great care to be 
at all of your children’s and grandchildren’s First Holy 
Communion.  As your children and grandchildren grow older, you 
are also present for their Confirmations as well.  See that your 
parish life is so vibrant and meaningful to keep each other 
close in a beautiful faith.  Give thanks to Me and your priests 
for being able to witness to all of these sacraments in your 
local church.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is unfortunate that some of 
your good priests have been involved with sexual scandals.  In 
some cases these priests have had to deal with their own 
frailties, but in other cases there could be unjustified causes 
that diminished a priest’s name.  This is why it is so important 
to pray for My priest sons so they are not compromised by the 
evil one, and that they do not lose their vocation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, part of your support for your 
church will go to pay for vestments, vessels, books, wine, hosts 
and a monstrance.  The holy things that are needed for Mass, 
Benediction and Adoration are the more important expenses as 
well as stipends for the priests.  These things help to preserve 
and provide for all that a church needs to operate and provide 
for the spiritual needs of your people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want My people to pray for the 
protection of your churches so they are not vandalized for money 
or that consecrated Hosts are not taken from the tabernacle.  My 
angels are all around My churches to protect them, but you will 
see more destruction and abuse of My churches as evil grows 
worse in this evil age leading up to the tribulation.  Protect 
My Hosts from being abused by demonically inspired vandals.  In 
all of these messages this night you are seeing how important 
your priests and your churches are in the spiritual life of your 
parish.” 
 
Friday, May 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this latest movie about My supposed 
marriage to Mary Magdalene is another heresy promoted by your 
misled movie industry.  The fact that My followers would give 
any credence to this heresy is a bit alarming.  Many of these 
authors are researching tainted documents that were fabricated 
right from the beginning to put Me in a bad light.  Even the 
Scriptures showed  you how these high priests paid off the 
soldiers to say My disciples carried off My Body.  If people in 
My day tried to discredit My Resurrection, you can see how such 
stories as this recent movie could be written to try and even 
discredit My manhood.  When the Muslims caused riots in the 



streets, it was about cartoons discrediting Mohammed.  Now that 
the people are discrediting Me, what are My followers going to 
speak out in My defense?  Your movies and books are evil enough 
without further degrading themselves with heresies as well.  
Continue to protest and speak out in defense of your faith, even 
as your movies try to smear My Name.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, wheels have many uses for cars, 
airplanes, and trains.  They are mostly used for transportation, 
but wheels can also be used in gears and watches.  Bikes can 
also be used to travel to My refuges when gas is not available.  
When you look at a circle, it is a symbol of eternity with no 
beginning and no end.  Your human lives go through a cycle of 
aging from birth to death, but your soul does not die and will 
live forever.  That is why it is so important that you choose to 
spend eternity in heaven rather than hell.  Your spiritual life 
is like an eternal flame that will never be blown out, but it 
will burn forever.  See that My death on the cross has enabled 
you the opportunity to walk through the opened gates of heaven.  
Every day that you sacrifice your Mass to Me, you are preparing 
yourself for heaven because receiving My Body and Blood is the 
closest experience of heaven that you can have on earth.”  
Saturday, May 20, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, many of your modern movies are a 
disgrace and not worthy to be seen by your children.  They show 
violence in murders, nudity, and vulgar language.  Most of these 
movies can be an occasion of sin for everyone.  Some even 
glorify occult and demonic subjects, and now even blasphemous 
subjects about My life.  Avoid  these evil and blasphemous 
movies and do not support the subjects that Hollywood thrives on 
in being sensational.  The immorality and violence in your 
movies are a mirror image of your evil society in how depraved 
it has become.  Some even imitate the killing and abuses that 
they see on television and the movies, and you still wonder 
where your young people get such evil ideas.  Earthquakes and 
destruction of your movie makers have been My answer to your 
movie and TV industry.” 
 (Melissa’s Wedding) Jesus said: “My people, this vision of 
the bride and groom wearing crowns is all about the permanence 
of the wedding bond for life.  It is unfortunate that many 
couples do not always think of their vows to the death as a 
total commitment.  You know that almost half of today’s 
marriages end up in divorce.  This is why some want to have a 
way out of a marriage if needed, or a prenuptial agreement on 
any future financial statement.  Such preconditions to a 
marriage can stifle any chance for a successful long lasting 
marriage.  As you give your all to Me in your daily 
consecration, you also need to have a daily commitment to your 



spouse in pleasing their wishes.  When you truly love someone, 
you will do something for them willingly without questioning if 
it should be done or not. The only time, that you would not 
serve your spouse, would be if they asked you to do something 
sinful or against My laws.  Love of Me should be your first 
priority and then love of others after that.  Remember the 
reading that speaks of love as necessary in doing everything.” 
 (Melissa’s father had a funeral Mass on May 21, 2001).  
Bucky said: “John, I am so happy to see my baby happily married 
to Paul.  I am sorry that I could not be there for this big day 
in her life, but I can still see how happy she is.  I do not 
want her to be disappointed in tears, so tell her that I can see 
everything that is going on.  I love my Carol and the rest of my 
family.  Be joyous, Melissa, on this glorious occasion of your 
wedding.  I will be praying for her marriage and please pray for 
me.” 
 
Sunday, May 21, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people,  you see the mining of uncut 
diamonds in this vision.  I liken My new souls as diamonds in 
the rough.  Living this life is a growing process, and as you 
develop in your faith, it is as you are a diamond being cut and 
new facets of your life are being exposed.  Over the years you 
are being shaped to fulfill your mission as I have planned it.  
Even as you grow older, you need to polish your rough edges in 
forming a loving spiritual life.  You are all sinners and in 
daily progress as you strive to perfect your spiritual life.  
Once you have been properly formed and polished, now you are 
ready to shine and give greater glory to your Lord.  This 
purification process is a life long work that every soul has to 
struggle through as you ready yourself to be pure enough to 
enter heaven.  Remember to love Me and your neighbor as you 
imitate your God who is all love.” 
 (25th Silver Anniversary of Fr. Bonsignore’s Ordination to 
the  priesthood-Latin High Mass) Jesus said: “My people, many of 
you have a deep longing for the music and the mystique of the 
Latin High Mass.  Even if this Mass is not in the vernacular and 
it lasts a little longer, I find this Mass more to My liking 
because of its reverence and tradition which gives honor and 
glory to My Real Presence in My consecrated Host.  I know the 
Novus Ordo Mass is accepted in My Church, but the beauty of this 
service gives Me greater glory in My eyes.  I thank all of those 
responsible for keeping and preserving this Latin Mass so the 
people do not forget the rich heritage of My Church.  I 
especially want to thank Father Bonsignore and all of My priest 
sons who remain loyal to My service in their vocations to the 
holy priesthood.  I call on all of My faithful to continue to 



pray for all of My priest sons so they can carry on their 
ministry of My sacraments, and save souls for My greater glory 
as well.  This vision of My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration is a 
special way that My adorers can share their intimate love with 
Me.  I am here always to give you strength and sustain your 
spiritual life until you are called home to Me in heaven.”  
 
Monday, May 22, 2006: (St. Rita) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your people visit movie 
theaters on weekends, but not nearly as many come to give Me 
worship on Sunday.  You let the movies, television programs, and 
other distractions take away your time from visiting Me and from 
your prayer time.  I give you many messages about making Me your 
first priority among the world’s cares and desires.  I am your 
Creator, Master, and Redeemer, and I am more worthy of your time 
and worship than anything else in this world.  I give you 
freedom to choose to love Me or not, but you must accept the 
consequences of your bad choices.  Those, who choose to follow 
the devil and this world’s idols, are choosing the broad road to 
hell.  Those, who choose to love and worship Me, are choosing 
the narrow road to sainthood.  Perfecting your soul from earthly 
desires will be a struggle all of your life against the desires 
of the body.  Look at how you are spending most of your time 
other than work, and you will see which road you are traveling.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are visiting with other 
people I do not want you to be boasting about your latest 
possessions, your money, or your accomplishments.  Instead, you 
must be humble in your speech, and if you should boast, you can 
boast of your good deeds in My Name.  In your meetings you 
should not gossip about others that could bring shame on their 
names.  I want My people to live by Christian principles and 
show your faith in your daily actions.  Be a good example to 
everyone and do not cause any scandal in public by your words or 
any bad actions.  Witness My love in all of your deeds and 
words.  Love Me and your neighbor as yourself.  The more you do 
for others, the less earthly desires will possess you.” 
 
Tuesday, May 23, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen dying patients pass 
on to the next life at hospices, and you have attended many 
funerals of your friends and relatives.  You have seen death and 
you may have mourned the loss of some loved ones in your life.  
Unless you have experienced a near death event in your life, you 
have yet to experience death yourself.  It is not something to 
be feared if you have your soul ready and pure to face Me at 
your judgment.  As people die, sometimes you can sense if they 
are peaceful or apprehensive in a frowning face.  When someone 



dies, it is not assured that they all go to heaven.  Very few go 
directly to heaven, while the rest go to either purgatory to be 
purified, or to hell to be condemned.  This is why it would be 
beneficial to your soul to take some time to contemplate that 
one day you will be lying in the casket.  Once you are dead, 
there is nothing more that you can do but accept My truthful 
judgment of your life.  Now is the time to make a preparation 
for your soul for the day of your death.  It may not be a 
pleasant subject, but thinking of your eternal destination is 
always sobering.  When you stand before Me, you will be all 
alone with only your good and bad actions in your hand, and free 
of all of your worldly cares and distractions.  Use your 
remaining time to serve Me and show Me your love and your love 
for your neighbor.  By growing close to Me in your daily 
consecration, you are insuring yourself of a beautiful resting 
place with Me in heaven after any purification.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a string of events 
occurring from the floods in New England to the fires in 
Florida, and many tornadoes before that.  These natural 
disasters will continue and will grow in intensity from June on.  
America has not shown any change of heart in improving from the 
evil of your society.  Because of your hard hearts, you have 
called My wrath down on you at this time.  I call all of you in 
America to pray for your sinners and your leaders so they will 
lead you in the right direction and not into a world government.  
Prepare yourself for the coming tribulation with a constant 
daily prayer time.” 
 
Wednesday, May 24, 2006:   
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this simple life 
on a farm because providing food for each other is one of your 
basic needs for survival.  Agricultural products are becoming 
more important in your society for selling and exporting.  As 
your manufacturing industries decline, more jobs will be focused 
on services and food crops.  As time moves on, your wages and 
your standard of living will decrease.  Your growing deficits in 
your government and your negative balance of trade in exports 
are lowering the value of your currency relative to other 
countries.  Your increasing cost of living will force your 
government to stop going into further debt with wasteful wars or 
your country will fall into bankruptcy.  This is a goal of the 
one world people to cause a takeover of your government.  You 
will be seeing more emphasis on chips as the mark of the beast 
both for security and buying and selling.  The real reason for 
smart cards and chips in the hand are to control your population 
as robots.  Refuse to take chips in the body, even if they 
threaten to kill you.  Pray for My help and My protection at My 



refuges as evil will worsen.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, avoid anything to do with occult 
activities that praise the devil instead of Me.  Avoid secret 
societies that follow the instructions of the evil one.  Avoid 
places of influence and money that are connected to the one 
world people who take their orders from Satan.   Avoid using 
smart cards and chips in the body that are using mind control 
techniques and voices to control people.  When you see the evil 
ones taking over, you will run to My refuges following your 
angels so you can be protected from being killed.  Evil will be 
allowed a short reign over the earth, but My angels will protect 
you.  In a twinkling of an eye I will bring a great chastisement 
over the earth with a comet that will cause three days of 
darkness.  Then your blessed candles will show you light, and I 
will bring a renewal to the earth as you will see a new heavens 
and a new earth in My Era of Peace.  Trust in My love and My 
coming victory over evil.” 
 
Thursday, May 25, 2006: (Ascension Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I left My apostles in bodily form 
as I returned to My Father in heaven.  I had to leave them so 
they could receive the Holy Spirit.  My angels told My apostles 
that I would return one day just as they saw Me ascend into the 
clouds.  In another way I did not leave them because I am always 
present to My apostles and My people at the Consecration of the 
Mass.  You can call on Me in prayer, receive Me in Holy 
Communion, or visit Me at Adoration or in My tabernacle.  I am 
in My Real Presence, Body and Blood, in every consecrated Host.  
I love all of you so much, and I long to talk to your hearts 
when you are in My presence.  This incense is like My love that 
awaits you every time you can visit Me.  Be prepared with a 
clean soul for the day that I will return to you.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, unless the seed dies, the new grass 
sprouts cannot begin to grow.  In the same way unless you die to 
self, your spiritual life cannot begin to grow either.  When you 
plant the seed in good soil, it is like giving a person a good 
foundation in the faith in order to flourish in their spiritual 
life.  The water, that initiates the seed to grow into grass, 
represents the grace of My sacraments that are needed for your 
soul’s growth.  Nurture your faith in daily prayer, and you will 
be preparing for your coming to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the spring the farmer readies 
his field for seeding.  He plants his crops and then applies 
fertilizer and irrigation to start the seeds.  It is a miracle 
how the crops grow according to My plan for them.  As your 
children form and grow in the womb, they also are miracles as 



they grow to adults.  The faith that is started in each soul is 
also a gift and a miracle.  But if that seed of My Word is not 
nurtured by training in the faith and not helped with My 
sacraments, then that kernel of faith could die on the vine.  
Parents are responsible to bring their children up in the faith 
and you will be held accountable for their training.” 
  Jesus said: “My people, your whole life is like a stairway 
where you have to advance in various steps as you work toward 
your perfection.  You do not become a saint without working with 
My plan for your life.  I have offered salvation to every soul 
by My redemption of their souls by My death on the cross.  It is 
you who must accept Me as your Savior and seek My forgiveness of 
your sins. When you give your will over to My Divine Will, this 
is the first step in renouncing your earthly desires.  Loving Me 
and your neighbor is your ongoing struggle in this life.  Offer 
up all of your sufferings to Me as a victim soul, and you will 
be one more step closer to Me in heaven.  Keep your focus on Me 
at all times in your priorities, and you will be able to climb 
your Calvary to reach your crown that awaits you in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this blasphemous movie of ‘The 
Divinci Code’ is how your evil movie makers are continuing to 
make Me suffer more on My cross.  Avoid watching this movie, 
even out of curiosity, so you do not give your financial support 
to such abominations.  Many of your movies are bad enough in 
your violence and nudity, but when you try to change Scripture 
with such blasphemy, My faithful need to speak out against such 
lies.  Many of your movie producers are crying out for My 
judgment.  These producers will find disasters and financial 
problems fall upon them as a punishment for mocking My life and 
what I taught.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a Scripture passage in 
Revelation (Rev. 6:16-17) when the evil ones will be calling the 
mountains to fall on them because of their desire for death 
instead of My punishment.  When I come, the evil ones will 
suffer a living hell on earth when they will desire death over 
suffering the burning flames of chastisement.  After this 
earthly torment, their souls will burn forever in the flames of 
hell.  You have free will to choose to love Me or not.  Choose 
to follow Me into heaven, or your other choice will be in the 
eternal flames of hell.”  
 Jesus said:  “My people, look how much money that your 
country spends on weapons of war and carrying out war all over 
the world.  Arms for war should not be your number one 
expenditure of your national budget.  Wars are all about 
destruction and there are no winners as you have seen in Iraq.  
Why do you let yourselves be led into war after war by the one 
world people?  If you want peace, you must stop your wars and 



stop forcing your way of life on everyone.  Tell your 
representatives to stop your wars, and you do not want your tax 
dollars going to support this killing.  Pray for a stoppage of 
war, or you will be the one who dies by the sword.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will soon be celebrating 
Memorial Day when you are commending all of your servicemen and 
women who have defended your country from dictators as in World 
War II.  Gaining your liberties came from your Revolutionary 
War.  There are justified wars for defense, but unprovoked wars 
are crossing the line, as well as nebulous wars on terror as 
excuses for perpetual wars.  The one world people are causing 
wars because they profit from them.  Take away their profits by 
stopping these useless wars that accomplish nothing for your 
country.  Pray for people to love one another instead of making 
excuses for constant killing.  Killing is against My 
Commandments, and killing in useless wars, abortion, and 
euthanasia are all being perpetrated by the same evil central 
bankers.” 
 
Friday, May 26, 2006: (St. Philip Neri) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing this vision of the 
weeds and the crops to remind you of My parable about the weeds 
and the wheat. (Matt. 13:28-30) ‘And the servants said to Him, 
‘wilt thou have us go and gather them up?’ ‘No’, He said, ‘lest 
in gathering the weeds you root up the wheat along with them.  
Let both grow together until the harvest and at harvest time I 
will say to the reapers: Gather up the weeds first and bind them 
in bundles to burn; but gather the wheat into My barn.’  I 
explained to My apostles how the wheat represents the faithful 
people who are gathered by My angels at the judgment into My 
barn of heaven.  The weeds are those people who choose to follow 
the devil, and at the judgment they will be chained in hell and 
will burn in the flames of hell.  This is My justice and mercy 
that holds everyone accountable for their actions when you are 
judged after your death.  In the end there are only two choices 
for your eternal life.  You can be gathered into My barn of 
heaven, or you can be bound and burned in the fire.  You can 
grow and yield thirty, sixty, or a hundred fold as wheat, or you 
can follow worldly things and the devil as a weed which does not 
bear fruit.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this place of Gold Light on the top 
of this mountain is a sign of the Presence of God the Father.  
Wherever He dwells, it is truly holy ground, just as Moses had 
to remove his sandals to give reverence to God the Father in the 
burning bush.  Where such holiness resides, you will find 
miraculous protection as at My refuges.  When My heavenly Father 
is protecting you, you surely have nothing to worry about.  When 



you have trust in Our power, nothing from the evil one can harm 
you.  No matter how many battles you will face in life, We will 
send sufficient grace for you to endure all of your trials.  
When you come before My Blessed Sacrament, you will be 
surrounded by My angels of protection.  All of My tabernacles 
are on consecrated and sacred ground.  The more you make visits 
to My Blessed Sacrament, the more you are honoring the Blessed 
Trinity.” 
 
Saturday, May 27, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, at times in your life you feel 
tired and restless from anxiety of not being able to do all that 
you wanted to do.  You need to slow down and not be so concerned 
with your busy work.  You can accomplish just so much in a day, 
so do not try to do more than is possible, and be frustrated in 
not doing more.  If you focus your priorities more on your 
spiritual work, you will see that the devil wants you to be so 
busy with earthly things that you have no time for Me.  Put 
things in proper perspective of spiritual priorities, and you 
will see how many of your activities are not that necessary to 
save your soul.  If you are constantly running errands all of 
the time, you will not have any time to think and pray what you 
should be doing for Me.  Instead of running off to satisfy all 
of your earthly desires, slow down to ask Me what I think you 
should be doing.  Many times you will find My desires for your 
life to be a lot different than your own.  Follow My plan for 
your life, and you will have a lot more peace and rest in the 
Spirit.” 
 
Sunday, May 28, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this seems like an unusual vision 
that you should see a larger demand for bicycles than normal.  
This means that your access to fuel is going to have some 
dramatic setbacks.  Wars will continue to threaten your oil 
supply, especially wars around the Persian Gulf.  Such a threat 
to your oil will raise prices to the point where it will be 
difficult to go far.  Alternate fuels are improving, but are not 
yet capable of replacing oil.  Another problem with supply will 
be restrictions because of the mandatory use of smart cards to 
buy the gas and allow use of the highways.  As a result of these 
problems of fuel access and mandatory chips, many of My faithful 
will be forced to use bicycles more for transportation.  When 
you are forced to use chips for buying and selling, especially 
chips in the body, then your money will be useless and it will 
be time to go to My refuges. This is why I have asked you to 
have bicycles ready to leave because of this fuel problem and 
your need for protection from those who want to force chips on 



everyone.  This time is coming very soon so you should have 
things ready to leave for My refuges.  Pray and trust in Me for 
your protection and your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision of a train coming 
out of a tunnel, I am calling your attention to the words 
‘tunnel vision’.  When a person may have bad eyesight, they may 
have this condition which means that they can only see what is 
in front of them without any peripheral vision.  This idea can 
be a problem for people who make quick and rash judgments about 
others without knowing all of the facts.  That is why I should 
be the only true judge because I do know what is in people’s 
intentions in their hearts.  At other times My people need to 
seek the big picture for My plan for your life.  You may think 
that you are only one person, but you have a unique mission and 
you are given unique talents to accomplish that mission.  I need 
every one of you to use your talents to help others and yourself 
to save your souls.  When  you evangelize others to the faith, 
you are being My instrument for helping to save their soul by 
sharing your gift of faith.  So focus on the big picture in 
everything that you do, and you will see how I act through every 
one of you by My love.” 
 
Monday, May 29, 2006: (Memorial Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is honorable to fight for one’s 
country, and some have paid the ultimate price so that others 
may live in freedom.  Even I paid the same price, but I died so 
that all of mankind could live in spiritual freedom.  By asking 
for forgiveness of your sins in Confession, you can be loosed 
from your bonds of sin.  Many decorate graves with flowers and 
flags for those who served in the Armed Forces.  It is also a 
reminder to you of how costly in lives it is to go to war.  Many 
of the rich one world people do not care who dies in a war, just 
as long as they are getting their blood money profits.  They 
keep themselves from the fighting, but they make money on the 
arms to both sides, as well as the interest on your war debts.  
Pray for the families who have lost loved ones in wars and for 
those serving now.  Pray also that your wars are stopped so 
these greedy central bankers are denied any further blood 
money.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the middle of your country you 
know that there are old fault lines that caused much damage 
years ago.  This vision of a house in the South on this fault 
line shows how violent earth quakes can be now that more people 
live there.  In this part of your country they do not build 
houses to stand earthquakes.  That is why any damage from 
earthquakes will be much more severe than in California.  I have 
told you to move away from areas prone to earthquakes, 



hurricanes, and tornadoes.  If you must live in these areas, 
then build your homes to withstand these disasters where 
possible.  Place scapulars and blessed medals all over your 
houses for protection from these natural disasters.  If you call 
on My help, I will send My angels of protection to keep you from 
harm.  Trust in My protection to guide these storms away from 
your houses.” 
 
Tuesday, May 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that your young 
men are dying everyday in Iraq from roadside bombs and suicide 
vehicles.  The more the media covers day to day losses, they are 
encouraging more attacks for publicity.  Now your reporters are 
so anxious for an up close report that they themselves were 
blown up.  How long are you going to put your soldiers in harm’s 
way just to satisfy the one world people’s desire to be at 
constant war?  You have long finished your work there, and when 
you leave, things will return to Islamic control.  Your troops 
need to come home, and your country needs to stop bringing war 
on so many countries.  Your war costs are not accomplishing 
much, and you are slowly depleting your military.  Focus more on 
love and compromise, instead of forced wars which your citizens 
are being brainwashed to fight.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this transition from driving on 
land to driving on the water in the boat is a great teaching 
opportunity in comparison of this life to the next life.  Your 
whole life is a preparation for this coming transition of death 
when your bodily life will be changed over to a spiritual life.  
Just as the man prepares the fuel for his boat, you also need 
food both for this life and the next life.  The spiritual food 
that you need is found in My Body and Blood in Holy Communion.  
Another preparation for this next life is to have your soul 
always pure by frequent confession of your sins.  You want other 
souls to also be prepared by evangelizing them to come to know 
Me.  Your mission is all about preparing people for the coming 
Tribulation so they will be able to face Me at the judgment of 
their lives.  Continue to shout My Good News of My Resurrection 
when you will go through the greatest transition of all, when 
you will be reunited with a glorified body and your soul at your 
own resurrection.” 
 
Wednesday, May 31, 2006: (Visitation of Mary, Magnificat) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you recite the Magnificat in the 
evening hours of the Liturgy of the Hours prayers.  This is a 
constant reminder of how blessed My Mother is to be sinless, and 
she carried Me as an infant for nine months.  These flowers and 
candles are an honor to My Blessed Mother as she is the Ark of 



the Covenant, as she was like a tabernacle while she carried Me 
in her womb.  The Blessed Virgin Mary is My vessel of purity 
which I prepared from the beginning of man.  She is the new 
‘Eve’ who has given her ‘fiat’ to Me instead of the first Eve’s 
no in original sin.  Sin came into the world, but I have 
conquered sin and death as I became the New Adam to repair the 
damage done by Adam’s desire to be a god.  All of My faithful 
are called to be My servants in humility and to give Me worship 
and thanks for being created.  My Blessed Mother is your sinless 
model who accepted her role willingly to be My Mother, and a 
significant part of salvation history.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you grow older, many people 
require reading glasses or a change in their eye prescription.  
You place your glasses in a case to protect them from being 
crushed.  Even though your body parts may have problems, you 
usually grow a little wiser in your spiritual life as you grow 
older.  You have the benefit of learning from your mistakes in 
life, and you start to see what is really important in growing 
in faith.  In your early years you are seeking wealth and 
possessions.  After you acquire earthly things, you see that 
they do not really make you happy.  A loving spouse and children 
are more rewarding, and loving Me will bring peace and 
satisfaction that the world cannot offer you.  So love and peace 
give you more out of this life than earlier goals.  As you grow 
older, you also realize how short this life is and where you 
want to go for your eternal life.  The path to heaven is down 
the narrow road, and you will suffer much from people who 
criticize your faith.  To the worldly it is foolishness to love 
people and give away your money and time to others.  But to Me 
love and generosity  are far more important than your 
accomplishments or how much money  you accumulate.  See that 
giving everything over to Me helps you to separate yourself from 
earthly desires which is necessary on your road to perfection.  
Imitate My life and the lives of the saints who were more 
focused on being holy than seeking to satisfy the body.  Follow 
Me through this life’s trials and sufferings, and you will have 
your reward in heaven for being faithful to Me.” 


